
MONMOUTHSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 
 

Minutes of the meeting of Strong Communities Select Committee held 
at Council Chamber, County Hall, The Rhadyr, Usk, NP15 1GA on Tuesday, 24th 

November, 2015 at 2.00 pm 
 

 
 
 

PRESENT:  
 

County Councillor S.G.M. Howarth (Chairman) 

 
County Councillors: D. Dovey, A. Easson, S. Jones, V. Smith, 
A. Webb and P. Murphy 
 

 

OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE: 
 
 

                 H. Ilett  - Scrutiny Manager 
  P. Harris  - Democratic Services Officer 
  R. O’Dwyer - Head of Property Services & Facilities Management 
  R. Jowett  - Head of Waste & Street Services 
  R. Hoggins - Head of Operations 

 
 

1. Apologies for absence  
 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor White. 
 
2. Declarations of Interest  

 
None received.  
 
3. Deferred Budget Scrutiny: Significant Pressures  

 
I) WASTE AND STREET SERVICES 
 
Context:  
  
To provide detailed draft proposals on the budget savings required to meet the gap between 
available resources and need to spend in 2016/17, for consultation purposes.  
 
To consider the 2016/17 budget within the context of the 4 year Medium Term Financial Plan 
 
That Select committee scrutinises the budget savings proposals for 2016/17 released for 
consultation purposes and provide their response by the 30th November 2015  
 
The pressure is required to meet the increased expenditure in recycling and waste management 
for 2016/17 and is made up of several different components that are outside the control of 
Waste and Street Services. 
 

 Key Issues: 
  
MRF Costs – In 2012-13 the Council made a £350k saving with the introduction of a £0 MRF 
contract.  However since that time MRF capacity has been greatly reduced, new regulations 
have imposed burdens on the MRF sector and most of all the global economic downturn has 
had a very serious negative impact on commodity prices and therefore the value of recyclates.  
Market testing has indicated that a cost for MRF reprocessing could be in the range of £35-55 
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per tonne.  MCC currently collects c.11,000 tonnes per annum.  It has been agreed with finance 
that a fee of £45p/t will be modelled introducing a pressure of £495k.   
Sustainable Environment Grant – in 2014-15 WG at the last minute changed the process and 
principles of this grant.  WG have indicated that they expect this grant to be used for wider 
purposes than just waste.  In the model a 10% reduction on this grant has been modelled - 
£191k.  However it must be noted that WG have indicated to other LAs that a cut of as much as 
40-50% could be forthcoming in 2016-17.  This would be devastating for all LAs and for 
recycling and waste services.  If a 50% cut was forthcoming nearly £950k would be cut - a 
further £759k of the modelled reduction.   
 
Fleet & impact of route optimisation - The budget mandate was ambitious and unfortunately due 
to leases having been bought out in previous years the revenue saving from removing leasing 
costs could not be made.  The Council in effect has had that benefit in previous years.  The 
vehicle stock is now aging and an assessment by Transport is that 5 RCVs need to be replaced. 
In addition it has been acknowledged that the route optimisation project has placed too much 
stress on our workforce and therefore needs to be re-run and pressures reduced.  Therefore 1 
further vehicle is needed to remove this pressure.  6 vehicles, lease cost of £25k = £150k.  8 
posts were removed through the route optimisation process.  With the introduction of a new 
vehicle that needs to be manned – cost of a crew (driver + 2 loaders) = £71k.  Running costs of 
a vehicle (insurance, fuel etc.) = £26k. Total from pressure = £247k 
 
Additional households/increases in waste & contract indexation.  – Waste production is linked to 
economic growth and number of households. Over last two to three years there has been a 
steady increase in both. The increase in waste tonnages and associated costs between 
2013/14 and 2014/15 of 3000 tonnes were largely offset through the reductions in disposal 
costs and savings through the interim disposal contract with Cardiff Council and Viridor Trident 
Park (Prosiect Gwyrdd). Increases in waste streams have been assumed in the financial 
modelling and therefore overall contracted price.  There are also pressures based on the 
indexation mechanisms used in contracts (usually a formula linked to RPIx, fuel prices etc.).  
Based on previous years 2.5% has been modelled.  Some of these costs are mitigated through 
the full introduction of Project Gwyrdd and the Welsh government gate fee support.  Pressure 
element of this is £189k.  Small pressures also exist in the premises budget with budget not 
enough to cover rates etc. and also expenditure is forecast to increase slightly on recycling 
bags etc.  This pressure element is £23k.  Total pressure = £212k 
 
Total pressures £1.15mk.   
 
These costs are for 2016-17 only. Further pressures have been identified for 2017-2019 
amounting to £580k.  This is mainly due to contract indexation (e.g. Project Gwyrdd will cost 
more in 2017-18 than 2016-17 as we will have had the benefit of a reduced fee and increasing 
waste), and increasing waste arisings.   
 
It is recognised that these are major pressures facing the service – amounting to £1.15mk in 
2016-17.  Savings have been proposed such as a Van Ban at CA sites and a further increase in 
the garden waste charge to mitigate these impacts.  These are included in the savings 
mandates of the MTFP.  Also included in the MTFP are the income proposals for fees and 
charges.  These obviously will have a net benefit on the pressures.   
 
In addition the service is going through a comprehensive review of which the preliminary 
findings were reported to Cabinet in early 2015.  The review is to be concluded in the next few 
months with a report to Select Committee before Christmas and a final report Feb/Mar 2016.  
The initial findings did demonstrate that savings could be made through a full switch to kerbside 
sort. However this is a major change for the authority and one that would need to be carefully 
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considered in light of the public’s support for our current service and its high performance.  Work 
is ongoing to attempt to reduce the pressure and meetings are taking place with major 
contractors in coming weeks to try and identify solutions. 
 
 
 
Member Scrutiny: 
 
A Member commented that restructuring the crews did not offer the saving originally expected 
and asked what the cost was by not getting the saving and what the extra cost would be this 
year. It was answered that he Route Optimisation Mandate was due to offer a £250,00 saving, 
but actually provided a £125,00 saving. 
 

It was asked if there would be an increased charge for garden waste, we were told by an Officer 
that the cost would rise from £12 to £14 per bag, this had been modelled into the pressure 
already. 

In regard to garden waste it was asked if the charges completely covered the cost of collection 
and disposal of garden waste, the Member also commented that they had recently sat in on 
meetings where members of the public commented that they were willing to pay for services 
they used. It was answered that we cannot cover the cost of disposal, the laws states we can 
only charge for the collection of the material, the charge doesn’t fully subsidise the service. 
Because garden waste is currently collected with food waste we cannot completely 
disaggregate this waste. We were advised that currently 33% of householders are signed up to 
the garden waste charge. 

A Member asked if there was a risk of people not taking up this service if charges were 
increased. And had the analysis had been done regarding the logistics of collecting from 
sporadic properties, would it be more use to drop the price to encourage more properties to use 
the service. An Officer responded that there had been an increase in subscriptions this year. A 
saving was produced by not collecting waste at the kerb side, the material that goes through the 
Civic Amenities site is not mixed with food and is therefore cheaper to dispose of.  

A Member said that they would find it physically impossible to get to the C.A. sites and 
commented that the elderly rely on this service and that this service should not be abolished. 

A Member commented that garden waste had only been collected for the last 10 years and 
wondered how we’d managed before. It was explained that looking at tonnage figures, it was 
previously going into residual waste which we did not want due to cost of disposal. Garden 
waste contributes 7 to 8% towards our recycling rate. 

A Member stated that as members of Select Committees they were going down the route of 
devolving services downwards. There is an element of ‘use it or lose it’ and this means that we 
need to find some way of subsidising it from the public down. 

It was asked by a Member how our costs compared with other local authorities. We were 
informed that we were the second cheapest in Wales after Newport. It was also advised that 
only 2 councils in Wales charge for green waste, Monmouthshire and Pembrokeshire. 

A Member commented that due to the recent development in the county, there is a different 
social dynamic within the people living in the county and felt that green waste may be in greater 
demand. 
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It was asked if in future, when sourcing vehicles, it would be useful to look at vehicles with 
flexible use and low CO2 emissions. We were advised that as an authority we were constantly 
engaged with vehicle manufacturers and have regular demonstrations & trials of new models. 
All new vehicles have to comply with Euro 6 emissions standards. 

 

 
Committee’s Conclusion: 
 
Chair’s Summary: 
 
Committee acknowledged that this is a volatile situation in terms of this particular pressure. 
Members are reassured that the Cabinet Member will take every action possible to manage 
the pressure. 
 

 
 
 
II) PASSENGER TRANSPORT UNIT – SCHOOL TRANSPORT 
 
Context:  
 
Existing budgets do not reflect the current demands on all aspects of Passenger Transport 
Services. The requirement to provide transport to pupils within the County is increasing 
gradually yet budgets in this area are continuously having to make large savings. Making these 
savings has proved impossible over the last few years especially as decisions to provide some 
non-statutory transport have been made within other Directorates, with the onus then falling on 
Passenger Transport to provide and fund this.  
 

 Key Issues: 
  
The total pressure in relation to the Passenger Transport Unit is £641,000. This pressure is 
detailed as follows: 
 
Mandate saving of £150,000 relating to SEN transportation. The budget was removed from 
Passenger Transport Unit allocation in 2013-14 via the MTFP process – This saving is not 
achievable as the responsibility for SEN transportation lies with the Children and Young 
Peoples Directorate and many pupils need singular transportation due to Risk Assessments 
undertaken. 
 
New Welsh School, Duffryn – Overall additional cost approx. £311,000 over a six year period. 
The school is opening in September 2016 therefore 2016/17 additional cost will be approx. 
£25,000. 
 
Increasing income budgets through the MTFP has not allowed for expenditure budgets to 
increase at the same level. To generate additional income you need to incorporate increases in 
additional expenditure which have not been reflected in the budgets previously. This has 
amounted to understated budgets of approx. £180,000 
 
 
Member Scrutiny: 
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A Member asked if Raglan Maintenance Depot should be shut and if all sites could be 
amalgamated? In relation to fleet maintenance, we were told that at Pill Farm depot there is a 
small maintenance depot, with 2 fitters based there which is completely inadequate, a new site 
was being sought. Estates are currently looking at the depot portfolio at the moment to see if 
there is capacity to move and alternative uses for properties.  
 
It was asked by a Member if all vehicles owned by the Council were in use, and if the Council 
were looking to move into public routes and private provision. It was answered that we are 
unlikely to move into the public routes because we would require a different license for running 
the fleet as money would be collected on the bus. We were advised that we already do a 
significant amount of work in the private sector. Obviously there are limits, as the buses are 
required to work within school hours, therefore weekend and evening work is being undertaken. 
 
A Member asked if spending money on SEN transport would mean a compromise on other 
services and were effort undertaken to ensure SEN transport is used correctly. We were told 
that demands for SEN transport has been highlighted with colleagues in other departments and 
that meetings with CYP had taken place, with Members present. From a corporate level as an 
Authority we have to manage the cost, providing that Officers had accessed each case 
diligently.  
 
It was asked if we ran Monmouthshire taxis. It was answered no, we have a range of vehicles 
on the fleet but we tend to use private sector taxis. 
 
It was asked by a Member if it would be better for the Authority if we operated the transport unit 
as an ‘arm’s length’ operation as per Newport County Council, whereby the unit could charge 
various groups. The was answered that in future the Committee may receive reports regarding 
how they would wish to reorganise various departments under the Committee’s mandates. The 
Newport example is a wholly owned company of Newport County Council. The fundamental 
challenge is whether you can cut the unit cost of provision by putting it into another 
organisation. 
 
 

 
Committee’s Conclusion: 
 
Chair’s Summary: 
 
A Difficult budget pressure. The Committee understands that regardless of where the budget 
for this sits, it is a priority for the Council and the cost implications associated with managing it 
need to sit with the Passenger Transport Unit for the present time. The Committee 
acknowledges the Cabinet Member is taking the necessary steps to manage this pressure 
going forward and Members will keep a watching brief on this issue. 
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4. Scrutiny of Progress on Public Toilets  
 
Context:  
 
To update members on the provision of public conveniences at various sites within the County 
and seek feedback from members on options for the future provision of public conveniences. 
 
That members review the information provided, consider the options for the future provision of 
the service and offer commentary for submission to Cabinet. 
 

 Key Issues: 
 

In 2010 the Strong Communities Select Committee undertook a detailed review of the provision 
of public conveniences. This informed a strategy for the future provision of public conveniences 
and as a result new arrangements were implemented including some closures but also transfer 
of responsibility to other providers (community and town councils). 
 
Since then some further adjustments to service provision have been arrived at through greater 
collaboration with town councils and mandated in the MCC budgets for 14/15 and 15/16. 
 
This has resulted in the majority of public conveniences remaining open to the public but the 
method of management and provision varying between towns and villages. 
 
Appendix 1 lists those toilets where MCC retains an ‘interest’ and approved proposals for their 
future provision, including details of current revenue and capital costs associated with possible 
transfer as well as a commentary on capital receipts opportunities. 
 
Those toilets that remain the responsibility and cost to MCC after the proposals already 
approved are: 
 
1. Abergavenny: Whitehorse Lane 
    Castle Street 
    Brewery Yard 
    Bus station 
 
2. Monmouth: Blestium Street (Cattle market) 
 
3. Usk: Maryport Street car park 
    Usk Island 
 
4. Tintern: Beaufort Cottage 
 
 
Member Scrutiny: 
 

Members were keen to stress that there should be at least one well maintained toilet in 
every town of the County.  

Members discussed the importance of clustered working to solve problems and benefit 
from tourism. 

A Member raised the issue for charging for toilets. And asked if advertising space being 
sold within the public conveniences had been explored. The Member also raised the 



MONMOUTHSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 
 

Minutes of the meeting of Strong Communities Select Committee held 
at Council Chamber, County Hall, The Rhadyr, Usk, NP15 1GA on Tuesday, 24th 

November, 2015 at 2.00 pm 
 

provision of sanitary disposal. It was answered that charging had been looked at 
previously, however the cost of collecting the small amounts of funds raised was cost 
prohibitive in itself. It was agreed that advertising was being actively explored. 

A Member expressed dissatisfaction that Cadw would not allow the general public to 
use the toilets at Tintern Abbey without payment of the entrance fee.  

A Member commented that every community is different and every town is different, but 
when policy is set, it has to be universal and we have to be brave and enforce the 
policy. 

 

 
Committee’s Conclusion: 
 
Chair’s Summary: 
 
The Council needs to be seen to be consistent in applying the policy agreed by the 
Council or the toilets close. 

 
 
5. Date and time of next meeting  

 
 
Meeting – 10th December October 2015 at 10.00am 
 

 Future Food Waste Treatment Strategy 

 Month 6 Budget Monitoring 
 
 

The meeting ended at 4.16 pm  
 

 


